
 TOWN OF MIDDLEBURY 
Planning & Zoning Commission 

1212 Whittemore Road 

Middlebury, Connecticut  06762 

(203) 577-4162 ph 

(203) 598-7640 fx 

  

 

February 2, 2023 
REGULAR MEETING  

MINUTES 

 

 

 

REGULAR MEMBERS PRESENT         REGULAR MEMBERS ABSENT  

Terry Smith, Chairman             

William Stowell, Vice Chairman                                      

Matthew Robison                       

Joseph Drauss                                                                                

Erika Carrington  

                    

           

ALTERNATE MEMBERS PRESENT         ALTERNATE MEMBERS ABSENT    
Frank Mirovsky             

Paul Anderson  

Gerald Lukowski        

           

                                                                                  

ALSO PRESENT    
John Calabrese, P.E. 

Curtis Bosco, Z.E.O. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

CALL TO ORDER 
Chairman Smith called the Regular Meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. 

 

ROLL CALL AND DESIGNATION OF ALTERNATES 

Chairman Smith announced Regular Members Smith, Stowell, Robison, Carrington & Drauss 

and Alternate Members Mirovsky, Anderson & Lukowski as present.  
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PUBLIC HEARING 

 

1. Stacey J. Drubner/c/o JSD Partners, LLC/500 Chase Parkway, Waterbury, CT 06708-

Application for text amendments of Sections 9.1 Definitions to add Distribution 

Facilities, 42.1 Permitted Uses to add Distribution Facilities as a permitted use, 42.2.4 

Height of Buildings adding warehouses and distribution facilities not to exceed fifty feet 

to the current language (Application #2022-12-1) 

 

Chairman Smith announced that the application was withdrawn per the request of the applicant. 

 

2. GB Middlebury, LLC/80 Turnpike Drive – Application for a Site Plan – (Application 

#2022-11-2) *Graziano Brothers, LLC (prior owner) 

 

3. GB Middlebury, LLC/80 Turnpike Drive – Application for a Special Exception for 

Section 64 Excavation & Grading – (Application #2022-11-3) *Graziano Brothers, LLC 

(prior owner) 

 

Chairman Smith called the Public Hearing to order at 7:03 p.m. He went on to read the following 

for the record: 

 Legal Notice published in Voices on January 18, 2023 & January 25, 2023  

 Email correspondence, dated December 13, 2022, between Curtis Bosco, Z.E.O. and 

Clifford Brammer III, Assistant City Planner, Planning, Zoning & Inland Wetlands, City 

of Waterbury (see attached) 

 Email correspondence, dated January 23, 2023 from Dr. Koen Loeven to Curtis Bosco, 

Z.E.O. (see attached) 

 Email correspondence, dated February 1, 2023, between Curtis Bosco, Z.E.O. and 

Michael Centuori (see attached) 

 

Emily Jones, P.E. with Civil 1 Engineering in Woodbury, CT spoke on behalf of the applicant, 

GB Middlebury, LLC and for the record, submitted certified mail receipts with return receipts for 

the Legal Notices sent to neighboring property owners. The project site is located on the south 

side of Turnpike Drive, it borders the City of Waterbury. The total property area is 10.42 acres 

and is located in the LI-80 Zone with access from Turnpike Drive and does border other LI-80 

zoned properties as well as some residential properties. The existing building on site is 

approximately 20,000 square feet in size with two existing curb cuts and parking area along 

Turnpike Drive. The building contains small light industrial commercial office suites, each with 

its own pedestrian entries and overhead door. The site is higher in the middle and slopes down 

towards the west and east. There is a small amount of wetland regulated activity proposed with 

their proposal and approval was granted by the Conservation Commission on January 31, 2023. 

The proposed project consists of a 13,900 square feet single-story industrial office building 

which will be similar to the use that currently exists: divided into suites. There will be a new  
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parking lot to serve the proposed building, which was designed in accordance with the Zoning 

Regulations and will connect to the existing parking area. No new curb cuts on Turnpike Drive 

are being proposed. The site export is estimated at 1,600 cubic yards of material, which requires 

a Special Exception for earth excavation. They designed a storm drainage system for the site 

which includes additional catch basins, piping, stormwater renovation area that borders the 

wetland area as well as water quality hydrodynamic separators for both the new drainage and to 

intercept existing drainage going up to Turnpike Drive. They expect to see an increase in water 

quality coming from the site. She confirmed receipt of the two (2) Engineering Reviews from 

John Calabrese, P.E., both dated January 24, 2023 (see attached). As a result, she provided 

responses dated January 31, 2023 and February 1, 2023 (see attached) which she reviewed with 

the Commission. She also acknowledged that additional revisions are still needed. With respect 

to landscaping on the western side facing the residents on Route 63, she inadvertently missed the 

requirement of a 100 foot buffer in the Regulations. As it stands now, a portion of the parking 

area and dumpster that encroaches into said space, although they do have some room because the 

area on the eastern side is wider and they can move the building and the western driveway 

entrance down some as well as make the building narrower if need be. She then proceeded to 

read a letter dated February 2, 2023 from Ed and Brian Godin of GB Middlebury LLC (see 

attached) as they were unable to be present. 

 

Ray Snyder who owns the property on 2016 Straits Turnpike, expressed his concerns with 

respect to the proposed project and was looking for reassurance that his property will stay the 

way it is. When the previous owner did work (possibly blasting) on the subject property, 

flooding occurred every time it rained. At his own expense, he ultimately had to dig out in the 

back to the ledge, construct a wall and install piping in order to alleviate the problem. Since 

doing so, he has not had any issues. 

 

Chairman Smith replied that it should not because all of the construction is further away. 

However, in the event an issue does arise, he requested that Mr. Snyder let the Commission 

know immediately. 

 

William Stowell asked for clarification regarding the wall packs in the photometric. 

 

Emily Jones, P.E. confirmed that they would be 3000K. 

 

Chairman Smith requested that a cut sheet of the wall packs be submitted. He added that 

typically they are not allowed, but straight down ones would be acceptable. Additionally, he 

wants the 100 foot buffer fully landscaped with different sized evergreens so that it is fully 

buffered from the residential area. He conveyed his concern for the residents as the previous 

owner did not restore it as they should have. He also wants to see more around the building. 
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Emily Jones, P.E. agreed and stated that she did add more around the building and parking area. 

In addition, she added tall quickly-growing arborvitae/trees towards the bottom of the fill slope 

but they will be pulled back. Additional plantings along the top will be added as well as anything 

they can plant on the slope itself for stabilization purposes. With respect to blasting, a large 

majority of the earthwork on that side of the property is actually fill at this point. In the event 

blasting is anticipated, the applicant will be required to hire a geotechnical engineer and do pre-

blast surveys. In the event property owners nearby want their properties surveyed and checked 

out prior to any blasting, it can be done.  

 

John Calabrese, P.E. reviewed his Engineering Reviews both dated January 24, 2023 (see 

attached) with the Commission. He also made mention of the proposed hours of operation being  

Monday-Saturday 6:00am - 5:00pm.  

 

Chairman Smith requested that the hours be changed to Monday-Friday 7:00am - 5:00pm and 

Saturday 8:00am - 5:00pm and no Sundays. 

 

Motion:  to continue the Public Hearing for GB Middlebury, LLC/80 Turnpike Drive – 

Application for a Site Plan – (Application #2022-11-2) on March 2, 2023. Made by William 

Stowell, seconded by Matthew Robison. Unanimous Approval.  

 

Motion:  to continue the Public Hearing for GB Middlebury, LLC/80 Turnpike Drive – 

Application for a Special Exception for Section 64 Excavation & Grading – (Application #2022-

11-3) on March 2, 2023. Made by William Stowell, seconded by Matthew Robison. Unanimous 

Approval.  

 

MINUTE APPROVAL 

 

4. Discussion of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting held on January 5, 2023 

 

Motion:  to accept the Minutes as submitted. Made by Erika Carrington, seconded by Joseph 

Drauss. Unanimous Approval.  

 

OLD BUSINESS 

 

5. Stacey J. Drubner/c/o JSD Partners, LLC/500 Chase Parkway, Waterbury, CT 06708-

Application for text amendments of Sections 9.1 Definitions to add Distribution 

Facilities, 42.1 Permitted Uses to add Distribution Facilities as a permitted use, 42.2.4 

Height of Buildings adding warehouses and distribution facilities not to exceed fifty feet 

to the current language (Application #2022-12-1) 

 

Application was withdrawn per the request of the applicant. (See Agenda Item #1) 
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6. GB Middlebury, LLC/80 Turnpike Drive – Application for a Site Plan – (Application 

#2022-11-2) *Graziano Brothers, LLC (prior owner) 

 

Discussion was tabled. 

 

7. GB Middlebury, LLC/80 Turnpike Drive – Application for a Special Exception for 

Section 64 Excavation & Grading – (Application #2022-11-3) *Graziano Brothers, LLC 

(prior owner) 

 

Discussion was tabled. 

 

8. Peter Vileisis/288 Watertown Rd. –  Request for an extension to post bond for approved 

5-Lot Subdivision (Application #2021-10-3) 

 

Emily Jones, P.E. with Civil 1 Engineering in Woodbury, CT spoke on behalf of the applicant 

and read her Extension Request letter, dated February 2, 2023 (see attached). She added that 

Attorney Franklin Pilicy of Watertown, CT is in the process of assisting Mr. Vileisis with his 

efforts and expects everything to be resolved in the near future. 

 

Motion:  to extend the time period for Mr. Vileisis to post bonds for an extra 30 days. Made by 

Joseph Drauss, seconded by Matthew Robison. Unanimous Approval.  

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

None 

 

OTHER BUSINESS 

 

9. Any other business added to the agenda by a 2/3 vote of the Commission 

 

Chairman Smith stated that Town Consultant Hiram Peck would like to present his Affordable 

Housing Report to the Commission which would take approximately one (1) hour. After some 

discussion, the members agreed that a Special Meeting at 6:00pm on March 2, 2023 prior to the 

Regular Meeting would be best. To which, Chairman Smith stated he would inquire with Mr. 

Peck on his availability.    

 

10. Reminder of  Public Hearing scheduled for March 2, 2023 for 1365 LLC/1321 West 

Street-Application for a Zoning Map Change from R-40 to CA-40 

(Application #2022-12-2) 

 

No comment. 
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11. Enforcement Report 

 

Curtis Bosco, Z.E.O. stated that he is working on the annual report.  

 

12. Adjournment 

 

Motion:  to adjourn the meeting at 7:32 p.m.  Made by Erika Carrington, seconded by William 

Stowell. Unanimous Approval.            

 

 

*The next Regular Meeting of the Planning & Zoning Commission is scheduled for March 2, 

2023. 

 

 

Filed Subject to Approval, 

 

       Respectfully Submitted,  

                                                                                     

                                                                                    Rachelle Behuniak, Clerk 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Original to Brigitte Bessette, Town Clerk 

cc: P&Z Commission Members 

Paul Bowler, Chairman, Conservation Commission 

Mark Lubus, Building Official  

Curtis Bosco, Z.E.O. 

Ken Long, Chairman, Z.B.A. 

 Attorney Dana D’Angelo 

 Rob Rubbo, Director of Health 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 



 
 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 



 


